S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Virtual Meeting of the Parish Council held at 7pm on Tuesday, 14th April 2020 

1.  PRESENT: Mr I Jordan, Mr S Wells, Mr H Hofmeister, Mr S Scales, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
APOLOGIES: Mr D Price, Mr J Smallwood, Mrs D Gotts, Mr R Williamson, Mrs T Banks, Mr M Narborough, Mr K Reynolds, Mr A Evans, Mrs M Albinson, Mr P Bland and Borough Councillor Mrs E Nockolds. 
Mr Jordan explained that earlier in the day he had spoken to Mr Price who had confirmed that he was happy for the virtual meeting to proceed in his absence.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Coronavirus Bill which was recently passed in Parliament formally removes the requirement for Parish Councils to hold their Annual Meeting and to allow virtual meetings until 7th May 2020. As our next full Parish Council meeting will be after this date, if social distancing measures are still in force, the Parish Council will proceed with meetings in this way for the foreseeable future.

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 10th March 2020, with one minor amendment, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Wells, seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – None  
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – No residents had requested attendance.
It was said that during this unpresented period of lockdown, if any member of the public has any questions, they would like to ask the Parish Council, they should email or call the office on KL 671692. All questions will be put forward to the Parish Council and a response will be sent to individuals and collated within the minutes. Members of the public can also request to attend the meeting virtually by requesting the link.
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councillor Nockolds:  See attached Report
Members wished to thank Cllr Nockolds for keeping the Parish Council updated.
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Borough Councillor Middleton:  No Report
County Councillor Eyre:  It was confirmed that notification had been received that Cllr Eyre has resigned from his post. Any County Council issues can be referred to Cllr Graham Middleton.

It was said that no Bi-elections will be held until 2021.

Members wished to thank the County Council for keeping the Parish Council informed. 
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that if any Parish Councillors have any questions, they would like to direct to our Borough Councillor, please email them to the office and she will ensure that they are forwarded, and the replies collated within the minutes.

6.  REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets 
Village Hall - Staging Units: Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the Staging units for the Village Hall have been ordered. The manufacturer is having difficulties sourcing the carpet, as soon as this is found delivery will be arranged, however, there may be a delay.
It was explained that the Kings Lynn Flower Club who would like to use the new Stage area, has enquired whether a Hire Fee of £100 for a year’s hire of the Staging would be acceptable.

It was said that under delegated authority, Mr Price, Mr Jordan and Mr Narborough had felt that this should be agreed. Mr Hofmeister proposed that the Parish Council agrees to an annual Hire Fee of £100.00 from Kings Lynn Flower Club for the hire of the Stage, this was seconded by Mr Wells with all members in favour. 

South Wootton Pre-School:  Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Smallwood had raised a point regarding the re-opening of the local schools and had asked whether the Pre-school would also re-open at that time.

Mrs Cornwell stated that the Parish Council has control of the Village Hall, therefore we have the authority to say no, however, would go along with Government Advice.
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Helifix Bars: Mrs Cornwell reported that as the Building Trade is struggling with Social Distancing, this will be put on hold until the current situation is resolved.
Village Hall Noticeboard:  The order for the new Noticeboard has been placed and we await delivery.
The Green – Bare patches:  Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Smallwood had also raised the issue of the bare patches of grass which had formed after the 2018 Beer Festival, it was explained that the Portaloos which had been sited there had damaged the grass.

Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the matter would be dealt with once things have returned to normal.

Ditch at South East corner:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that the blocked ditch at the South East corner of The Green would also be dealt with once things have returned to normal.
It was confirmed that the Water Table has been particularly high recently, however, the area has been inspected and there is no water at the moment.
Village Pond:  Mrs Cornwell reported that currently SDS Drain Services are only working on emergencies, they will try and carry out the root cut in the next few weeks. In addition to this they have been asked to remove the rubbish by the pipe entrance also.
New Litter Bin:  An order has been placed for the new Litter Bin and we are awaiting delivery.
Village Green Track Repairs:  An order has been placed for the work; however, delays are expected due to social distancing.
Common Lane repairs / Village Hall Gate repairs: An order has been placed for the repairs. Due to social distancing work has been delayed.
Allotments - ASDA Driveway Road Surface:  Mrs Cornwell stated that Mr Narborough had been in touch to confirm that he has contacted Lynn Shellfish and ordered 12 loads of cockle shells at a cost of £1,000.

It was said that subject to suitable access the cockle shells will be delivered once the season starts in June.
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Finance
End of Year Accounts: Mr Jordan confirmed that Mrs Cornwell had worked out the figures for the End of Year Accounts and had forwarded them to him for confirmation.

He stated that they were both happy with the finalisation of the End of Year Accounts and copies of the Budget Monitoring Sheet and Summary Sheet have been distributed to all members for approval. 

It was said that the Parish Council finances are in good health. With no questions and everyone happy, Mr Scales proposed that the Finances are a correct record of the end of year accounts, this was seconded by Mr Wells with all members in favour.

Summary Sheet: Mr Jordan confirmed that the Summary Sheet had been produced as a straight lift from the detailed Monitoring Sheet. With all members happy, Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council should accept the Summary Sheet, this was seconded by Mr Wells with all members in favour.

It was confirmed that if any members of the public have any questions regarding the accounts or do not have facilities to print any documents, during these lockdown measures, copies are available on request and can be posted to individuals.
Quotation for Grass Mowing and Hedge Cutting:  Mr Jordan explained that the Parish Council has obtained quotes from CGM Ltd to renew the grass mowing contract for a further three years.
He explained that the quotes now include the cost of regular hedge cutting. The figures are: Year 1 - £6,155.12, Year 2 £6,278.22 and Year 3 - £6,420.19. 

Comment was made that CGM Ltd have carried out a good job in the past and that we have a good rapport with the operatives. With all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council agrees to the new three-year contract with CGM Ltd for grass mowing and hedge cutting at the costs quoted, this was seconded by Mr Scales with all members in favour.
Parish Council General Insurance: Mr Jordan confirmed that we have received quotations from three insurance companies for the annual insurance which needs to be renewed on 15th May 2020. They are:

Zurich Municipal (existing) - £2,750.52, BHIB Council Insurance (Aviva) - £1,774.32 and Came & Company Local Council Insurance (AXA) - £4,431.28. 
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It was confirmed that all three companies specialise in Local Council Insurance and despite the wide variance in the premiums, the schedules appear very similar in content and provide similar levels of protection.

With all members happy, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council accepts the quotation of £1,774.32 from BHIB Council Insurance (Aviva) to provide the Council’s insurance cover from 15th May 2020, the contract runs for a period of three years, this was seconded by Mr Wells with all members in favour. 

Business Rates: Mr Jordan confirmed that some good news has been received that no Business Rates are payable on the Village Hall this coming year.
Account and Audit Regulations:  Mrs Cornwell confirmed that notification has been received to say that the Parish Council Accounts must be approved and published by 31st August 2020, the Public inspection period will start on 1st September 2020 and the final accounts including the Internal Auditors Report must be published by 30th November 2020.
She confirmed that everything will be put together, boxed up and delivered to the Internal Auditor, Mrs Liz Manning for her to carry out the Internal Audit.

Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council formally adopts the End of Year accounts, this was seconded by Mr Wells with all members in favour
Planning  
Mr Jordan confirmed that no meetings had been held since the last full Parish Council meeting, however, any Planning Applications received had been dealt with via email and Planning Reports of decisions had been circulated to all members.
It was confirmed that all members had also been provided with the Notes from the Informal meeting regarding School Parking issues which was held on Wednesday 11th March 2020.

Mr Jordan wished to make an amendment to the Informal Notes and stated that vehicles start to park outside North Wootton Academy at 1.40pm and not at 2.40pm as stated within the minutes. 

Policy   See Confidential Minutes
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7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached Report
Junior School: - See attached Report
Wootton Park: – Mrs Cornwell confirmed that a meeting had been held on 31st March 2020 by way of the Committee participating via email due to the Coronavirus lockdown, the minutes of which had been circulated to all members. 

It was confirmed that during the meeting, the accounts were approved, and the Committee was re-elected with no changes. 

South Wootton in Bloom: – No Report 
Mr Hofmeister confirmed that the SWiB Pond Noticeboard had been removed for renovation and would be returned in due course.
8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list.
Mrs Cornwell explained that during these difficult times a help group has been set up mainly by Keir Hughes, called “The Wootton’s Helping Hands’. The initiative is backed by North and South Wootton Parish Councils, The Church in the Wootton’s and North Wootton Village Hall Committee. At present there are very few volunteers, but also very few people are asking for help. The information is available on our website under Coronavirus Help if anyone should need it.

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list.
Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount
No




No

298
Office Furniture Online
BACS

VH Staging Units
          3147.60

299
BCKLWN


107832
Dog Waste Collection           2031.74

300
Anglian Chemicals

107833
VH Hand Gel and dispenser
  50.10

301
AMR 



107834
Fire/Intruder/Lighting

819.44

302
Parish N/Board Co

107835
50% deposit N/Board

228.00

303
CNC Building Control

107836
PO Plans Building Regs
336.00

304
Bright’s


107837
VH Cleaning


405.22

305
Anglian Water


107838
VH Water


190.99

306
Anglian Water


107839
PO Water


  44.93

307
Anglian Water


107840
Allotments Water

  23.25

308
Stratfords


107841
Disposable Gloves

  44.04

309
Glasdon


107842
Litter Bin


155.78

310 
Total Gas & Power

107843
S/Lighting supply-Feb

838.99

311
Total Gas & Power

107844
VH Electric


125.52
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312
Total Gas & Power

107845
PO Electric 


  42.67

313
Mrs J Nicolls


107846
Bus Shelter Cleaning
  
  75.00

314
ESPO



107847
VH Gas – Feb


114.11

315
CGM



107848
W/P Play Equip Insp
 
  30.00

316
CGM



107849
W/P Play Equip Insp
  
  30.00

317
HMRC



107850
Cont’b March

            758.23

318
Prudential


107851
AVC – TC – 
March

  80.00

318A
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 26 Mrch Cont’b –March
           

891.30

318B
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 26 Mrch
Salary & Exps – March BACS  )

318C
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 26 Mrch
Salary – March - BACS  )     2387.09

318D
R McIntyre


D/D 26 Mrch
Salary – March - BACS  )  

318E
A J Walker


D/D 26 Mrch
Salary & Exps –March- BACS )

318F
D Philpot


D/D 26 Mrch
Wages March -  BACS   )    

318G
S Wightman


D/D 26 Mrch
Wages -March                      1426.84

318H
BMAC Garden Services
BACS

Bins/Litter/Play Area

240.00

Bank balances as at 31.3.2020
Community Account
      

     
         36,130.15
Step saver a/c
                 
      
                  0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                             185,000.00
Total                                                                                              £221,130.15
ANNUAL PARISH ASSEMBLY:  Mr Jordan confirmed that due to the Coronavirus lockdown the Parish Assembly scheduled for this Friday 17th April 2020 has been postponed.
In addition, Mr Jordan wished to thank both Mrs Cornwell and Mrs Kirby for their hard work during this difficult time and for keeping the Parish Council up and running.
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 7.50pm.
10. CONFIDENTIAL MATTERS:  See attached
11. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 12th May 2020, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
12th May 2020                                                               

     Chairman
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